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The declaration of the Gospel message provides the indicative premise for the imperatives of the 
Great Commission and the greatest commandments (Ferguson, 1989).  Therefore, the purpose 
of this paper is to conduct a theological analysis of Acts 15, demonstrating the pericope as a 
model for unity in diverse ecclesial contexts with five practical principles for discipleship in the 
21st century. Utilizing Osborne’s (2016) hermeneutical method, the text, its historical context, and 
the appropriate application for contemporary disciples is discussed. The framework for 
discipleship application will use Vanhoozer’s (2016) categories that define the universal church: 
faith, Christ, scripture, and the glory of God. Those application principles for disciples, as well as 
the theological basis found in the pericope in Acts 15, illumine unity and diversity through the 
scripture and polity as primary goals in the early church and for ecclesial leaders today. Finally, 
the telos of the principles for discipleship is to fulfill the great commission and to live out the 
greatest commandments to love God and love our neighbors as ourselves (English Standard 
Version, 2001/2016, Luke 10:27). 
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Acts 15: The Jerusalem Council as a Model for Unity, Diversity, and Discipleship 

During the earliest beginnings of the church’s formation, several key leadership 
challenges emerged related to differences in cultural values and attitudes, according to 
author of the book of Acts.  The Jerusalem Council, in particular, addressed the 
significant theological and contextual implications of a rapidly expanding and ethnically 
diverse population being drawn as disciples of Jesus Christ (Serrano, 2020; 
Witherington III, 1998). The manner in which the ecclesial leaders as representatives of 
a multi-culturally diverse number of local church communities handled the conflict 
between the Jewish and Hellenistic Christians illustrated important and timely principles 
that have implications for our own time.  Various approaches to textual interpretation 
and contextualization have the potential to either help or hinder the church’s mission 
and witness (Dean, 2009). Yet, the church’s crisis of missional effectiveness remains as 
essentially a crisis of contextualization in which communication and application of 
scriptural text can better answer real questions facing modern society (Pass, 2012, p. 
22). 

As Osborne (2017) asserted, the narrative world of the story, plot, characters, 
and their historical setting compels the reader toward theological lessons, action, and 
change (p. 219). Indeed, the drama of text and context are interdependent with relevant 
contextualization. As Osborne stated, “Theology without praxis is sterile, and praxis 
without theology is contentless” (p. 220). The declaration of the Gospel message 
provides the indicative premise for the imperatives of the Great Commission and the 
greatest commandments (Ferguson, 1989). Therefore, the purpose of this paper is to 
conduct a theological analysis of Acts 15, demonstrating the pericope as a model for 
unity in diverse ecclesial contexts with five practical principles for discipleship in the 21st 
century. 

Hermeneutic Methodology 

The hermeneutical spiral, as developed by Osborne (2017), involves a holistic 
approach to the Scriptural text and includes both exegesis and contextualization as “the 
cross-cultural communication of the text’s significance” (p 21). As such, the science of 
exegesis deals with an orderly and logical understanding of the text and context, while 
the art of hermeneutics unfolds as the exegete applies the meaning of the message to 
both the ancient and modern contexts. Most importantly, interpreters’ efforts depend on 
God as they work in tandem with the leading of the Holy Spirit (p. 22). As the divergent 
horizons of the original author, the text, and the implied reader converge, the meaning 
of the text conveys a message that is as clearly intended for contemporary disciples as 
it was for the original audience in ancient times (Osborne, p. 410). Thus, the intent of 
this exegetical analysis is to convey textual meaning (what the scriptures meant in 
historical and literary context) within the contextual meaning for today’s ecclesial 
challenges. 
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Historical Background as “Theodrama” in Apostolic Formation 

 In evaluating the text, consideration must be given to the immediate hearer’s 
context, the text’s context, the author’s overall writing context, the pertinent 
epoch/testament context, and the overall context within the Bible’s redemptive-historical 
narrative (Klien et al., 2017). For example, Acts 15 utilized exegetical patterns directly 
related to the Abrahamic covenant (peshat) when describing the promised blessing to 
all nations in God’s historical plan for the Gentiles (Bock, 1997). Similarly, use of the 
midrashic technique was evident in James’ speech, which effectively sermonized an Old 
Testament passage (Amos 9:11-15) as instructional of how the overarching Biblical 
narrative applied to their present circumstance (Bock, 1997). As the debate over the 
mission to the Gentiles and inclusion into the early church community evolved, the 
immediate context of Acts 15 illuminated the necessity and extent of acculturation for 
the foundation of the early church. Osborne (2017) described this acculturation as “the 
movement of the church from a Jewish sect to a universal religion for ‘all nations’” (p. 
413). As such, cultural barriers were breached on both sides: (a) when the council at 
Jerusalem ruled that Jewish cultic requirements,  especially circumcision, could not be 
required of Gentiles, and (b) while at the same time asking Gentiles to leave former 
practices out of for respect Jewish customs (Osborne, p. 413). 

 Another important factor relating to historical setting and authorial intent, 
according to Hays (2003), is Luke’s overt use of the role of the Samaritans throughout 
his Gospel account and in this portion of Acts. Within the Luke-Acts texts, Luke included 
six Samaritan episodes which weigh heavily for understanding the importance of the 
Jerusalem Council: (a) Jesus rebuked James and John for wanting fire from heaven to 
reign down a Samaritan village (Luke 9:51-56); The parable of the Good Samaritan that 
Jesus shared with an expert in the law (Luke 10:25-37); the Samaritan leper that returns 
to thank Jesus—the only one of ten to do so (Luke 17:11-19); Jesus’s great commission 
in which he tells the disciples to be his witnesses in all Judea and Samaria (Acts 1:8); 
Philip, John, and Peter preaching in Samaria, as many believe (Acts 8:4-25); and when 
Paul travels through Samaria on his way to the Jerusalem Council and the Samarians 
rejoice (Acts 15:3). As Hays stated, Jesus’s earliest declaration for Gospel expansion 
involved Jewish Christians taking the message to their traditionally hated Samaritan 
counterparts (p. 167). Importantly, then, Jesus’ phrase instructing the disciples to be his 
witnesses “in all Judea and Samaria” was not a mere geographical convention, but no 
doubt included strong ethnic connotations (Hays, p. 168).  

 Similarly, Stott (1990) noted that the disciples’ question that asked about the 
restoration of the kingdom of Israel (Acts 1:6) betrayed their former confusion about 
Jesus’ kingdom, as it led to Jesus’ expansive instruction (v. 8). For Stott, the implication 
was that the Great Commission and Acts 1:8 pointed to the consummation of Jesus’ 
kingdom in Revelation 7:9 where peoples from “every nation, tribe, people, and 
language” will worship together around King Jesus’ throne. Likewise, as we will see, the 
Jerusalem Council conveys the Lord’s intent for a co-existential unity and diversity in the 
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body of Christ.  The trajectory of the good news points to a Gospel message that rings 
out like a “rich and compelling song” to be “sung in many variations and many keys”  

(Flemming, 2009, p. 296). The “theodrama” of the already inaugurated kingdom in 
which we live and the not yet present eschatological kingdom that the church is called to 
typify through its unity and diversity represents the message we must bring to the world 
(Vanhoozer, 2015; Willard, 2014).  As new creations in Christ, disciples possess a 
newer and truer identity as communicative agents in covenantal relationship with God 
and others, and are called to they live out the life of Christ in the world (Vanhoozer, 
2015, p. 166). Thus, as we will see, the Greatest Commandments, to love God and 
neighbor, along with the Great Commission (Luke 10:27), e.g. to make disciples of all 
ethnē (Matt. 28:19) are intricately linked to how we read and apply the account of the 
Jerusalem Council to our current cultural context. 

Proposed Universal Categories of Ecclesial Unity and Diversity 

Decades ago, C. S. Lewis (2001) developed a concept of “Mere Christianity” 
which called for spiritual formation and discipleship in Christ as more than an intellectual 
or abstract pursuit, but in fact, demonstrating Christ operating in and through their lives 
(p. 36). For Lewis, the basic sacraments or ordinances of the church universal, including 
communion, baptism, Scripture reading, and the Word preached, are all necessarily 
physical, embodied acts of grace that represent the new life to be found among all of his 
people for the encouragement of love and good deeds. More recently, Vanhoozer 
(2016) developed the concept for reclaiming “elements for a normative Protestantism 
from the ruins of present day by revisiting historical Protestantism” via the reformational 
solas” (p xi). The five basic elements of the historical solas are grace, faith, scripture, 
Christ, and the glory of God. Accordingly, Vanhoozer summarized the chief importance 
of the solas as: (a) grace as putting merit and pride in their place; (b) faith as the 
instrument of spiritual power; (c) scripture as the primary authority, trumping mere 
tradition; (d) Christ as instituting the priesthood of believers as a safeguard against 
abuse and misuse; and (e) the glory of God as the telos of mission, rather than 
emphasizing psychologizing or therapeutic answers. Hence, as we will see, the five 
categories of grace, faith, Christ, scripture, and God’s glory map unto the account of 
Acts 15 in presenting the unifying effects of the council’s instruction, outcomes, and 
principles therein. Additionally, Vanhoozer, along with Collins and Ensign-George 
(2011), carefully noted that while denominations can often denote narrowness and 
dissention, in their best applications, strong denominations stand for diversity relative to 
the church as whole. In other words, the diversity of denominational points of view 
remind us that not any one expression of the church is infallible or perfectly 
respresentational of the diversity of God’s good creation (Collins & Ensign-George, 
2011).  

Theocentric Drama and Background of Luke’s Narrative in Acts 15 

 One of the central themes of Acts is how God’s gracious mission to the Gentiles 
unfolded in the midst of change and persecution (Johnson, 2003).  Jewish Christians 
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had especially experienced persecution and isolation from Roman rulers, as well as the 
non-converted Jewish religious leaders (Segal, 1990). These Jewish converts still 
treasured Israel’s covenantal distinctives and identity as God’s “hesed” people – “I will 
be your God, and you will be my people” (Exod. 6:7). Even though they firmly believed 
Jesus to be the Messiah, now their ethnic privilege was being challenged as they felt 
the pressure inside an increasingly multi-cultural church. A particular trend had 
developed whereby the reception of the Gentiles apart from circumcision was no longer 
the exception, but had become the rule in Syrian Antioch and many of the outlying 
areas (Johnson, 2003, p. 187). Previously, Peter’s explanation of his vision and the 
conversion of Cornelius and his Gentile friends led to the acceptance by leaders in 
Jerusalem of Peter fellowshipping with uncircumcised people (Acts 11:1-18). Even 
though when they originally heard this, “they stopped objecting and glorified God, 
saying, ‘God has then granted life-giving repentance to the Gentiles too’” (Acts 11:18), 
now a new controversy emerged. With Paul’s expanding mission to the Gentiles in 
Antioch and Jerusalem, certain men, called the Judiazers, began to question whether 
Gentiles could rightly be included as members of the covenant community apart from 
observing the Jewish ceremonial customs (Fernando, 1998). 

 Circumcision had always been the outward sign of Israel’s identity as God’s 
chosen and set apart covenant community in the OT. Whether Jewish by birth or by 
conversion, the circumcision practice had not been in question since the promise given 
to Abraham. God had set apart his people by circumcision, calling it an everlasting 
covenant (Gen 17:7). Since Jesus observed the custom and had not spoken of 
abolishing circumcision, it’s not surprising that some of the Jewish Christians would also 
expect Gentiles to become proselytes in order to share in the same promise, in the 
same way they had experienced and understood their salvation as promised in the 
Messiah. However, the Judaizers were not only insisting on circumcision, but 
increasingly they were pushing for rigorous adherence to rabbinical tradition for all 
Gentiles.” 

Theology and Praxis at the Jerusalem Council 

 While Paul and Barnabas had strongly disputed the Judaizers’ view in Antioch 
previously, the opposing views had become so irreconcilable that appeal had to be 
made to the apostles and elders in the mother church at Jerusalem (Johnson, 2003). 
Though separated by distance, diversity of ethnicity, language, and other cultural 
differences, each separate local congregation did not function autonomously, but as an 
interconnected whole. This dovetails with Vanhoozer’s (2016) description of the span of 
diversity of local bodies of believers as part of the history of Christian mission as a 
contextualization of the Gospel message which serves specific situations based on 
cross-cultural significance (p. 189).  As such, local bodies and strong denominations 
provide a structure by which faithful Christians can reasonably share unity while 
disagreeing with one another by holding to a diversity of views regarding open-handed 
issues (Vanhoozer, p. 189). The Judiazer’s question, however, would be elevated to a 
historically foundational and essential matter of church doctrine. Thus, while the 
ecclesial leaders in Jerusalem initially welcomed Paul and Barnabas, a party of 
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Pharisees quickly confronted them over their differences, which necessitated the 
assembly of the first recorded ecumenical council. Bruce (1990) and Johnson (2003) 
noted the deliberative process used included (a) Peter retelling his experience as the 
Apostle whom God used initially to evangelize the Gentiles; (b) Paul and Barnabas 
reporting God’s work among the Gentiles, especially in Antioch; and (c) James 
interpreting these events in light of Scripture. 

Unity by Grace  

         Peter testified before the council stating: 

And God, who knows the heart, bore witness to them, by giving them the Holy 
Spirit just as he did to us, he made no distinction between us and them, having 
cleansed their hearts by faith. Now, therefore, why are you putting God to the test 
by placing a yoke on the neck of the disciples that neither our fathers nor we 
have been able to bear? But we believe that we will be saved through the grace 
of the Lord Jesus, just as they will (Acts 15: 8-11, ESV). 

An emphasis on the grace of God to convey meaning is evident by two bookend 
phrases in the verse. First, Peter stated “by giving them the Holy Spirit just as he did to 
us” as a way of connecting the Gentile experience of God grace with the same grace 
that the Jewish converts had also experienced.  However, the second declaration of 
grace is perhaps even more profound, as Peter stated, “we will be saved through the 
grace of the Lord Jesus, just as they will. (v.11).” Here Peter is highlighting the ongoing 
and ever-present grace of God by speaking in the future tense and by emphasizing the 
absolute necessity of God’s grace for salvation. The thrust of this statement appeared to 
remove any presumption of status based on merit or entitlement on behalf of their 
Hebrew heritage or their ceremonial acts, including circumcision (Fernando, 1998). 
Additionally, this statement followed the rebuke in verse 10 for demanding the yoke of 
the law as a path to acceptance by God. Such a demand was like returning to slavery in 
Egypt and neither Jew nor Gentile could bear the weight of the law in their own strength 
(Johnson, 2003). The subtle twist in syntax along with the rebuke was meant to drive 
the message of grace home and bring about a posture of humility toward others.     

Discipleship Principle One: By grace we are accepted into God’s family and by 
grace we can accept, acknowledge, and welcome diverse others culturally 
different from ourselves. 

Unity through Faith  

         In verse 9 of his speech, Peter stated that God “made no distinction between us 
and them, having cleansed their hearts by faith,” recalling the manner by which God 
converted both the Jewish and Gentile disciples.  Though not mentioned in the Acts 
pericope, Christians today will notice numerous passages that state God’s blessing to 
Abraham came through faith (Gen. 15:6; Rom. 4:3; Gal. 3:6; Heb. 11:17). Responding 
to the weight of Peter’s speech emphasizing grace and faith, the entire council fell 
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silent. Paul and Barnabas followed Peter by relating the signs and wonders that God 
had done through them among the Gentiles. 

.  According to Horton (2011) the Jerusalem Council set the course for the 
Christian Church. Rather than being defined by the ethnic distinctives of the Old 
Testament and the surrounding pagan culture, the Church as covenant community 
would henceforth be defined by faith in Jesus Christ. Also noting that Peter’s persuasive 
argument was not drawn from social or psychological theory, marketing strategies, or 
any kind of political ideology, Horton stated that the logic of was drawn directly from the 
Gospel message itself. Accordingly, faith is the primary instrument that enables Christ’s 
disciples to see and experience God’s power at work in their own lives and in the world 
(Vanhoozer, 2016). 

Discipleship Principle Two: Through faith our works and mission are unified in 
God and with one another. We can be confident that what we do by faith God 
accepts and uses to grow his church. 

Unity in Christ  

         In his opening, James, probably the half-brother of Jesus, told of how Simeon 
(Peter) related the manner in which God visited the Gentiles “to take from them a 
people for my name” (Acts 15:14). Important to understand, Johnson (2003) stated this 
was God’s plan from long ago to include the Gentiles (Is. 45:21-22, Gen. 12:3). In his 
commentary on Isaiah 45, Young (1965) mentioned that while strangers and foreigners 
were brought into outer sections of the temple and permitted to pray after being 
circumcised and becoming Jewish proselytes, in the New Testament, the Gentiles 
would no longer be kept back behind the dividing wall, but would be metaphorically 
permitted into the holy of holies (p. 393). Vanhoozer (2016) mentioned a similar 
sentiment when referring to the priesthood of all believers, in which every Christian now 
has direct access to the Father – and equally ministers grace to others. Furthermore, 
the fact that the Lord’s name is called over them is even more significant, as will be 
demonstrated though James’ words that follow. In the parallel text in Galatians, Paul 
wrote that spiritually speaking, there is no longer Jew or Greek, “for you are all one in 
Christ Jesus” (Gal. 3:28). 

Discipleship Principle Three: In Christ believers are known personally by name 
as friends and family, together in one holy priesthood and no longer as aliens or 
strangers. 

Unity of Scripture  

         James, a pillar of the mother church in Jerusalem, weighed everything that had 
been said by Scripture (Johnson, 2003, p. 187). In his kerymatic proclamation, James 
begins by alluding to Old Testament prophecies, including: Zechariah 2:11, Amos 9:11-
12, Jeremiah 12:15, and Isaiah 45:11. Bauckham (1996) opined that the key role of 
James’ sermon at the council was to determine the forgoing stance on the church’s 
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gentile mission, in particular the validity of Gentile inclusion (p. 154). Yet, the main issue 
was not specifically whether the Gentiles could join the Jewish Christians in the church 
community, but rather the focus was whether they would be required to become Jews 
through the prescribed rites and rituals of the Old Testament (Bauckham, 1996).  To this 
end, James uses Amos 9:11-12 as way of invoking the covenant name of YHWH to 
denote the special relationship that Israel enjoyed in the old covenant. James’ use of 
the passage, according to Bauckham (1996), demonstrated sophisticated Hebrew 
exegesis to apply the OT passage to Gentile believers in a way that would have been 
familiar enough to the Jewish Church that it was not merely plausible but convincing. 
James agreed with Peter through reliance on Scripture, and the council concurred with 
James’ assessment (Johnson, 2003, p. 191). In alignment with Vanhoozer’s (2016) 
unifying categories, the authority of scripture, rather the established tradition, became 
the council’s official position. 

 After determining that no burden would be placed on the gentile Christians to 
adopt the Jewish practices, The Jerusalem Council ended up taking an additional 
matter, advising the Gentiles to abstain from four specific defiling practices: (a) thinks 
polluted by idols; (b) sexual immorality; (c) things that have been strangled; and (d) from 
blood (Acts 15:20). The reasoning for including these things in the letter of 
encouragement is not stated in the text, but a few possible categories fit. First, these 
pagan practices were common among the Gentiles, and therefore should no longer 
characterize those who were bought by Jesus’s blood (Johnson, 2003). Secondly, since 
these regulations appear to be drawn from the holiness codes of Leviticus 17-18, Bruce 
(1990) stated that they would have applied to Israelites, as well as the Gentiles living 
among them. Thirdly, they may have been given for the purpose of cautious exercise of 
Christian liberty and a “winsome witness” by Gentile believers to those Jewish believers 
who worship with them (Johnson, 2003, p. 195). In other words, they appealed to love 
for neighbor and for the Gentiles to maintain the bonds of unity with others whose 
customary practices differed from their own. The issue is resolved by reliance upon the 
scripture and not on cultural identity. For example, to become Christians, the Gentiles 
need not become Jews, but they also cannot remain pagans. Also, the winsome witness 
of love for one another in the church gives extreme credibility for the faith and upheld 
the bonds of unity forged through the Jerusalem Council’s efforts. 

Discipleship Principle Four: Grounded in Scripture, the most essential and 
shared beliefs for Christian unity are established, over customs, traditions, and 
cultural practices. 

Unity for God’s Glory  

         The reading of the letter to the Gentiles evoked joy, comforted them with 
assurance of their faith, and encouraged them to forsake idolatry out of gratitude (Acts 
15:31-32). However, shortly thereafter, a controversy arose between Paul and 
Barnabas. After such a promising outcome at the Jerusalem Council, the separation of 
Paul and Barnabas over a personal disagreement might seem disheartening. The text 
doesn’t provide any details as to why Paul disagreed with Barnabas and or why he 
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didn’t want to take Mark on their journey to revisit the cities where the Word of the Lord 
was previously proclaimed. However, Johnson (2003) posited that Barnabas, the son of 
encouragement, probably wanted to encourage Mark. Paul’s response in the original 
Greek language conveyed an adamant negative reaction, potentially revealing 
something of Paul’s interpersonal weakness (Johnson, 2003). Even though further 
speculation is limited, the text portrays the way in which even the most godly leaders 
can disagree, make different decisions, and take on separate missions, while 
maintaining the unity of faith.  

 One key take away from this section of the narrative theodrama is that the glory 
of God advances his kingdom using flawed servants, and even the gates of hell cannot 
prevail against Jesus growing his church (Matt. 16:18b). Even through this conflict, God 
doubled his work force. Barnabas took Mark and set sail for Cyprus; Silas joined Paul 
and visited Syria and Cilicia, further strengthening the body of Christ (Acts 15:39-40). 
God redeems sin and brokenness for his good purposes, in order to maintain the unity – 
and the diversity – of the Church.  This further highlights Vanhoozer’s (2016) theory 
about the right kind of denominational and church body expression. He wrote that even 
though denominations often originate from theological or missiological controversy, the 
contextualization of the Gospel for specific circumstances can often produce cross-
cultural communities and create significance for peoples who ordinarily would not have 
had access to the Gospel message (Vanhoozer, p. 189). Wells (1991) called for the 
revitalization of the “missionary nature of theology” because our own culture and 
mindset seems far removed from the Biblical portrayal of the church community (p. 
173). Indeed, since the very concept of a denomination involves the limitation that no 
one instance can embody the entire church universal, the goal is not denominational-
ism or sectarianism, but rather the structure and possibility for unity and diversity 
through the various expressions of Christ’s body as a form of global polity. This is as 
Jesus declared through Luke earlier in Acts, “you will be my witnesses in Jerusalem and 
in all Judea and Samaria, and to the end of the earth” (1: 8). 

Discipleship Principle Five: To God’s Glory leaders can be assured that the good 
news will will go forth and prevail despite their failures and weaknesses. 

Conclusion and Culmination of Principles from the Jerusalem Council  

 The model of grace, faith, Christ, scripture, and the glory of God provides the 
structure for five key organizational principles of discipleship. Those principles, as well 
as the pericope in Acts 15, demonstrated the primacy of the goal of unity, while 
maintaining diversity through ecclesial polity.  The telos of the principles for discipleship 
is to fulfill the great commission and to live out the greatest commandments. The 
Church’s mission to disciple all nations, or ethne’, enjoins believers together in the 
beautifully diverse worship picture of Rev. 7:9, comprised of every tribe, tongue, and 
nation. We need not to wait commencement in the eschaton, but rather, the promise is 
to be enjoyed in the here and now as we choose to love God and love our neighbors as 
ourselves (Luke 10:27) and together fulfill the great commission (Matt. 28:18-20). 
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